In 1997, Fahamu, the publishers of Pambazuka News, set out to examine how developments in information and communications technologies could be harnessed to support the growth of human rights and civil society organizations in Africa. In 1998, we undertook surveys involving more than 100 human rights and civil society organizations in eastern and southern Africa. One of the outcomes of this initiative was that we began receiving requests from civil society organizations for assistance in finding information on the web. To make the process of response manageable, we compiled the information in the form of a newsletter and included editorial commentary and opinion pieces from activists in the region and elsewhere. The newsletter is now replicated on a website, www.pambazuka.org, but the text-based newsletter has remained the core of the project and is released every Thursday evening. 
